
TOWN OF SWANTON

MINUTES
DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD (DRB)

TOWN OFFICE BUILDING

One Academy Street

Swanton, VT 05488

Thursday, December 14, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.

Present: Joel Clark, Chair; Spencer LaBarge, Vice Chair; Reg Beliveau, Harold Garrett, Members; Amy Giroux, Zoning Administrator; Elisabeth Nance, Administrative Assistant; Tim Girard, Swanton Fire Department; Karen Drennen; Bill Cheney
DRB-33-2017





DRB-34-2017
Daniel Bouthillette




Robert Comtois

Stephen Tetreault

Alan Bourbeau

Richard Domina

A. Call to Order – Chair Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
B. Agenda Review – None
C. Meeting Topics:

1. #DRB-33-2017:  Daniel Bouthillette Request for Preliminary and Possible Final Plat approval to create a major 9-lot subdivision/PUD on an 18.22 acre parcel located at 17, 19 & 21 Sweet Hollow Road in the R1/Agricultural Residential district.

Mr. Bouthillette and Mr. Tetreault came before the DRB.  The DRB had approved a 2-lot subdivision in 1999 but Mr. Bouthillette is now looking to reconfigure the land into nine lots.  The goal is to keep the development toward the front of the parcel, which is why they are going with the PUD because that allows some leeway on setbacks.  Mr. Tetreault noted all the lots would share a road in while lots 7 and 8 would share a drive as well.
Chair Clark has some reservations trying to put so many lots into a small area.  In answer to a question from Chair Clark Mr. Tetreault noted one issue on the ground is ledge in the back of the parcel, which in some areas is significant.  Additionally, there is wetland in the back of the proposed development site.
Mr. Beliveau is concerned about access to lots 7 and 8 by emergency vehicles; the drive is approximately 350 feet from the main drive to lot 8.  Mr. Garrett is concerned about having the fire truck on the cul de sac blocking the road; Chief Girard is not concerned with the cul de sac but just lots 7 and 8.  He cautioned the Board that getting to those homeowners may be time-consuming and “a pain” but it is doable.
In answer to a question from Mr. LaBarge Mr. Tetreault stated the building envelopes meet the required 30-foot setbacks.  In addition, Mr. Tetrault stated the structures meet the maximum 25% coverage as required in the bylaws.
Mr. Tetreault informed the Board the current plan is for the homes to have basements prompting Mr. Garrett to express concern about the potential need to blast through ledge.
Mr. LaBarge asked if there were plans for any open space. The current plans call for leaving lot 9 undeveloped as open space.

Mr. Bourbeau is concerned that only one lot meets the requirements out of the 8, remembering when he sat on the Board this was highly unusual. Chair Clark noted changes to the bylaws now allow for some leeway not permitted in the past.  
Mr. Bourbeau is concerned about the number of complaints this development will generate because it is a proposed subdivision, with a large number of lots surrounded by rural area.  Mr. Domina is concerned about the property line between his property and the proposed development and about any easements crossing into his land.  Mr. Tetrault stated there are no plans to request an easement but wastewater would overshadow Mr. Domina’s property, meaning that the isolation zone dictates the location of future water and wastewater plans.  
Chair Clark questioned why the state allows overshadowing on someone else’s property.  Mr. Tetrault stated until recently a developer was not required to notify adjoining property owners; now overshadowing is permitted but requires notification.
Chair Clark restated his concern about the number of lots, particularly in the R1/Agricultural District.
Mr. LaBarge made a motion, seconded by Mr. Garrett, to approve DRB-33-2017:  Daniel Bouthillette request for preliminary and possible final plat approval to create a major 9-lot subdivision/PUD on an 18.22 acre parcel located at 17, 19 & 21 Sweet Hollow Road in the R1/Agricultural Residential district.  Motion failed.  The Board does not approve a PUD in this area but would consider development of up to four lots with all lots complying with dimensional requirements of a non-PUD in the R1/Agricultural District.
2. #DRB-34-2017:  Robert Comtois Request for an after-the-fact Variance for rear setback requirement for an 18’ diameter above ground pool, permit ZP-64-2017 located at 11 Gallup Court in the R5/Residential District.
Mr. Comtois came before the DRB.  He has a small lot and, after talking to his neighbor, installed an above-ground pool.  He is 15 feet from the rear setback, which is 5 feet too close to the property line.  Chair Clark noted the pool is within the 30% variance allowed under Conditional Use.

Mr. Beliveau made a motion, seconded by Mr. Garrett, to approve DRB-34-2017:  Robert Comtois request for an after-the-fact variance for rear setback requirement for an 18’ diameter above ground pool, permit ZP-64-2017 located at 11 Gallup Court in the R5/Residential District as conditional use.  Motion carried.
D. Minutes DRB October 26, 2017 – Mr. Garrett made a motion, seconded by Mr. LaBarge, to approve the minutes of October 26, 2017 as written.  Ms. Nance noted a correction made to the name of the Maquam Holdings proposed Ace Hardware to Memorial Ace Hardware.  Motion carried.
E. Any Other Necessary Business – None
F. Public Comment – None
G. Deliberative Session

Mr. LaBarge made a motion at 7:53 p.m., seconded by Mr. Beliveau, to go into Deliberative Session.
Mr. LaBarge made a motion at 8:25 p.m., seconded by Mr. Beliveau, to exit Deliberative Session.
H. Set Next DRB Meeting Date – January 25, 2018 at 7:00 p.m.
I. Adjournment – Mr. LaBarge made a motion at 8:30 p.m., seconded by Mr. Beliveau, to adjourn.
Respectfully Submitted,

Elisabeth Nance, Development Review Board Secretary

__________________________

___________________________

Joel Clark, Chair



Spencer LaBarge, Vice Chair

__________________________

___________________________

Gabriel M. Liegey, Jr.



Harold Garrett

___________________________
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